
Extract from Hansard 
[ASSEMBLY — Thursday, 1 September 2011] 

 p6613b-6615a 
Mr Martin Whitely; Mr Christian Porter 

 [1] 

LEANNE MARIE WEBBER — EX GRATIA PAYMENT 

Grievance 
MR M.P. WHITELY (Bassendean) [9.39 am]: My grievance is to the Attorney General. It relates to an issue 
that I have raised with him in two previous letters; that is, a case for the substantial ex gratia payment to Leanne 
Marie Webber. Leanne lives in Busselton and cannot be here today, but her mother, who is a constituent of mine, 
Esme Nillson, is here. A brief history of this issue is that in 1965, when Leanne was just seven years of age, she 
was involved in a motor vehicle accident and suffered severe head injuries. In 1976, when she turned 18, she 
received $895 in full settlement of the resulting claim. That is the equivalent of about $5 000 in 2011 money. I 
just want to highlight today how unfair and equitable that result was. 

I have been advised by Leanne, her mother Esme, and also by her lawyer Chris Phillips about the details of the 
process. If I go through them briefly, it will be clear just how unfair it was. They advised me that her father made 
the agreement that was ratified by the court in 1970, which was five years after the initial accident but, 
importantly, before the full damage of the accident became known. The accident occurred in 1965. The 
settlement was consented to by the judge in the relevant court in 1970 and the payment was made in 1976. It 
appears that the only person who was privy to the details of the settlement was the father, but even that is 
questionable, because the father was actually a native-born Swede and spoke English as a second language. To 
this day he does not remember signing the agreement. There is a real issue about whether he was actually 
capable of understanding the agreement that his signature apparently, according to the courts, appears upon. 

Mr C.C. Porter: Member, where did the information you are giving now come from? 

Mr M.P. WHITELY: It comes from the lawyer, Chris Phillips, and the family. 

Mr C.C. Porter: But he must have got it from someone. 

Mr M.P. WHITELY: I can put the Attorney General in contact with those people directly. It is also worth 
bearing in mind that Esme and Leanne’s father separated in 1969, so it is quite reasonable to expect that if he 
was acting alone, Esme was completely and utterly unaware of it. It is also my understanding that the $895 
covered medical expenses only. There was nothing for ongoing problems. When we look at the quantum 
involved, that sounds entirely plausible. What became obvious much later than 1970, when Leanne was only 13, 
was the severe brain damage she suffered.  

I have been advised—it is obviously readily verifiable and is my understanding that it is not in dispute—that 
Leanne suffered the loss of one-third of the right frontal lobe of her brain. The damage is not necessarily obvious 
when you talk to Leanne, and I have spoken to her. She is obviously an intelligent person. What was affected is 
her capacity to organise things, her capacity to make decisions and her capacity to stay in relationships. Over her 
lifetime she has suffered seizures, and I believe those seizures are increasing. There is also some damage to her 
eye that she believes is related to the accident. 

Leanne has raised three children. It has been an incredible struggle. She describes her home life as chaos. Esme 
advises me that she has taken a lot of responsibility for supporting Leanne in her home, including going around 
every week to clean up. Now, because of her isolation from Leanne and her advancing years, Esme is unable to 
fulfil that role. In Leanne’s own words, and she is an impressive person to speak to, she really knows what she 
wants to do, but she just does not have the mental capacity to organise her daily life. 

The Attorney General is, I believe, fully aware of the legal history of the case. There was a court case in 2009 
that hinged around the existence of a compensation agreement. It was set down as a 30-day trial and it was not 
until the eleventh day of the trial that the plaintiff’s lawyers became aware of the compensation agreement; the 
court actually produced it. Until that stage they had been advised that no such agreement existed. Effectively, 
they had prepared the trial for one set of circumstances, which evaporated midway through the trial through no 
fault of their own. After that, Chris Phillips, the lawyer, made a plea to the Attorney General on behalf of Leanne 
for an ex gratia payment. The Attorney General’s refusal to grant that hinged, as I understand, on whether the 
court erred in 1970 in approving the settlement. When I wrote to the Attorney General in 2010, he responded — 

… as a matter of law once a matter is compromised it cannot be raised again between the parties. This 
legal principle is necessary to bring finality and certainty to judgments in legal proceedings. 

I do not want to enter into a dry legal argument with the Attorney General because, frankly, that is what he 
excels at. I am not questioning the principle at law here. The Attorney General’s view of protecting the court’s 
integrity is something that needs to be considered, but I am not asking the Attorney General to revisit the issue 
about whether the court’s actions are defensible at law, because I concede that, but rather whether Leanne 
Webber received fair compensation for her original injury. Is the $895 settlement in 1976, or $5 000 today, fair 
compensation when that simply covered her initial medical costs? Is it fair compensation for a lifetime spent 
without one-third of the right frontal lobe of her brain? She has not received a cent in compensation for a lifetime 
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of disability. No-one in this place would doubt the Attorney General’s ability to dispassionately apply the law 
and defend or prosecute a case. However, what is required here is something that the Attorney General needs to 
display. He is someone who obviously has ambitions for even higher office, but I think the missing ingredient so 
far is empathy.  

I am expecting the Attorney General to come back with a dry legal argument as to all the reasons why we cannot 
revisit the issue, but I would encourage him even if he just wanted to say, “I’m going to take time to consider the 
issues. I’m going to have a look at whether it was a fair outcome. I’m going to talk to the family and consider the 
full circumstances and see if the right thing was done in 1976 and see if we can’t actually revisit the issue and 
come up with a just solution rather than a legally defensible solution.” 

MR C.C. PORTER (Bateman — Attorney General) [9.46 am]: I am not going to go into all the history of this 
matter in detail. The member for Bassendean is aware of a version of it that he has received. I have received a 
similar version from going through all of the facts of the matter. I will not go into the law in any great detail 
other than to make some very general comments. The reason that I declined to grant a state payment of 
$1.9 million to the person the member is advocating on the part of was not through lack of empathy. I think that 
her story is an incredibly sad one, but in this job I owe an obligation not just to individuals who have suffered 
misfortune in their life but to the 2.1-odd million individuals who pay taxes and who want their money used 
wisely and fairly. It is a very difficult thing for me personally, I must say, to see very sad stories like this and be 
presented with all of the correct principles. The advice that I received about the inappropriateness of handing 
over $1.9 million in these circumstances was very strong advice indeed, and to simply ignore that advice because 
in my heart and soul I feel an enormous amount of sympathy for this individual person is a very difficult thing 
for any individual to have to do, but that is the task that I have been given. 

The outcome for this individual has not been what I would describe as fair. Cutting through all the fat of the facts 
and complicated law, the question that arises is: who is truly responsible for that unfair outcome? One 
proposition that has been put through the lawyers to me is that the court system of WA is responsible for that 
unfair outcome because it, in effect, failed to uncover after a number of requests the evidence, of which there 
was some, of the original agreement to settle the matter, which occurred in what was then the Third Party Claims 
Tribunal. I have received some very long and lengthy advice as to whether or not the court owed a duty of care 
in those circumstances to find that information; whether or not the court and courts were negligent in not 
uncovering that information; whether or not that negligence resulted in a loss to the plaintiff; and whether or not 
that loss could be considered to be in the vicinity of $1.9 million. I know that the member is looking for a way to 
assist this person, and I think that is a worthy and noble pursuit. However, I must ask myself this simple 
question: what was the real source of the suffering and unfairness that has been occasioned to the plaintiff in this 
matter? I would say, looking at all the information that has been presented to me, that the original source of that 
must surely have been the advice that this person was getting when the matter was originally settled for $800-
odd, given that it appears that the accident caused some very significant injuries to the frontal lobe of the 
plaintiff in question. I think that where the negligence in this matter arises was at the point where the plaintiff 
was getting medical advice about her medical condition at the time that she settled the original claim, and was 
clearly getting legal advice as well from solicitors at the time as to what she should do, what advice she should 
seek, what course she should take—all of this through her next friend, who was her father at the time. If I look at 
this dispassionately and legally to try to find the cause of the negligence and the cause of the unfair outcome, that 
seems to me to be, unarguably, the central cause of the problem. It seems to me that if further moneys are sought 
by the plaintiff in this matter, the state is not the source, necessarily, of those moneys, but that some kind of 
action against the doctors who failed to appropriately give advice about the medical condition in the first 
instance is where the negligence arises.  

Mr M.P. Whitely: It is 46 years ago; who is there to go to? 

Mr C.C. PORTER: I do not know the answer to that question, member.  

Mr M.P. Whitely: I’d suggest, nobody.  

Mr C.C. PORTER: I do not know the answer to that question; I do not even know whether or not that question 
has been asked. That might be something that the member can speak with plaintiff’s solicitors about to try to find 
out whether any effort has been made to look into that course and that path. I put to the member respectfully, 
with all the empathy in the world, that it is not the state’s job to compensate each and every person who has been 
the victim of negligence from a private source. The state could not possibly do that without going bankrupt. I am 
saying that I am willing to have another look at this, but I would like to know whether there have been any 
efforts on the part of the plaintiff and her solicitors to look at avenues of actions for negligence with quantums of 
damages against the people who are really responsible for the suffering that has given rise to now. 
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Mr M.P. Whitely: Let’s assume there is no-one to go back and sue, basically, which is highly likely after 
46 years. 

Mr C.C. PORTER: I do not know. We are obviously not going to sort this out in the eight minutes allotted to 
us, but for me to revisit this issue—I must say that it is a very difficult issue to deal with because of overarching 
responsibility to the taxpayer of Western Australia to not try to make up for any sort of loss at the hands of 
someone privately who has acted negligently—one thing I would like to know is whether there have been efforts 
to go down that path, or whether they could be made. It may be that the reason the plaintiff in this matter and her 
solicitor are coming to the state for an ex gratia payment is because they have looked at that, and it is possible 
that the doctor has since passed on and that the lawyer is no longer in practice or retired. 

Mr M.P. Whitely: It’s very likely. 

Mr C.C. PORTER: It may be likely, but I would like to know whether such matters have been pursued. The 
fact is that for purposes of empathy and to right an unfairness that has been done to someone, this person is 
seeking a very large payment of taxpayers’ money, and arguing that that should be paid across not only because 
the situation she finds herself in is unfair, because it certainly is, but also because the state is somehow 
responsible for that outcome. I cannot accept, based on all the advice that has been given to me, that we are 
responsible in a fulsome sense for a $1.9 million payment of damages. I would like to know that, and we can 
perhaps discuss this later.  
 


